
 
 

 

     Page 1     By Mogens Routhe Johansen 

 

I saw, I listened and I was filled 
Vidi, Audiebat, Impleta. 

A Parishioner’s Account on the Brisbane Assembly 2019 
	
I	must	say,	first	of	all,	the	process	initiated	by	the	Catholic	Bishops	of	Australia	is	a	risky	
process	intended	to	hear	words	from	All	Catholics	in	Australia.	Such	process	is	what	real	
democracy	is	about	–	every	person	has	a	voice;	a	gift	to	give.		I	align	this	process	to	Ancient	
time	namely	the	City	states	of	Ancient	Greece.		We	may	believe	we	use	this	process	in	the	
21st	century	but	it	has	never	before	been	the	Catholic	Church’s	preferred	method	(Council	
of	Trent,	Vatican	II	–	gatherings	voiced	only	by	the	top	clergy).		
The	disbelievers	in	this	process,	and	I	met	some,	would	say.	.	.	“So	what	will	come	out	of	
it	all”	Just	more	talk	and	words;	another	talkfest?	How	can	we	trust	that	the	Bishops	will	
implement	what	they	hear?”	
Well.	That	is	the	question?		Is	the	answer	Patience	and	Faith?	Or	even	Hope	in	and	to	that,	
a	change	will	ensue!	
	
However,	the	Plenary	Council	2020	established	by	the	Australian	Catholic	Bishops	had	
nerve;	they	chose	this	path	not	used	before	by	the	Australian	Clergy	hierarchy.	To	me	it	
showed	 they	 have	 patience	 as	 the	 process	 of	 Preparation	 (2017,	 2018	 and	 2019),	
Celebration	 (2020)	and	 Implementation	 (2020	 to	2024);	 a	 seemingly	 long,	drawn	out	
process.	But	not	really,	the	Council	of	Trent	took	18	years.	
I	am	very	thankful	for	the	gift	and	opportunity	to	participate,	which	I	did,	full	of	eagerness	
over	a	day	and	half,	Listening	and	Discerning	to	the	full	-	most	of	the	time.	
	
As	I	returned	from	the	assembly,	I	was	requested	to	report	back	to	Father	John	and	to	my	
fellow	parishioners	at	Regina	Caeli;	to	report	on	what	took	place	and	the	gains	from	the	
assembly.		
“Could	you	try	to	make	it	clearer	to	us,	what	this	talkfest	was	all	about?”	was	my	invitation	
to	write.	
	
I	thought:	Should	I	report	what	happened	minute	by	minute?	Or	should	I	report	what	the	
meaning	of	it	all	had	to	me?	Space	to	get	clarity	was	an	issue.		
I	chose	a	bit	of	both;	however,	not	separately	but	by	interweaving	my	commentary.	
	
One	thing	up	front	became	very	clear	to	me.	A	giver	gives	a	gift	to	a	receiver	of	the	gift.	A	
gift	is	given	willingly	and	freely,	and	is	something	a	person	receives.	All	we	have	been	
given	in	our	lives,	is	life.	A	gift	given	willingly	and	freely	by	God	–	another	gift	by	God	is	
his	gift	of	our	Earth	and	its	Contents.		
	
One	gift	I	received	from	Archbishop	Mark	was	-	he	asked	us,	during	his	opening	speech,	
to	have	Nerve	and	Patience;	to	apply	this	to	the	process	we	were	about	to	undertake.		I	
must	admit	I	have	much	nerve	as	I	translate	his	word	to	mean	take	some	risks;	be	bold	
but	have	consideration	and	compassion	when	taking	the	risk.	However,	on	point	two,	I	
often	 have	 little	 patience.	 By	 heeding	 both	his	words,	 it	worked	marvellously	 for	me.	
Thanks	for	your	gift,	Archbishop!		
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As	mentioned	 above,	 I	 took	 part	 in	 the	 Brisbane	 Assembly	 2019	 on	 4	and	 5	 October	
arranged	by	the	Plenary	Council	2020	and	the	Brisbane	Archdiocese.	Over	one	and	half	
days	 I	 received	 many	 gifts	 from	 people	 who	 attended	 for	 example	 bishops,	 priests,	
brothers	and	nuns,	parish	council	members,	and	parishioners.	 	This	assembly	was	the	
second	phase	and	was	named	–	Listening	and	Discernment.		Wonderful	words.	When	I	
first	 read	 them	 I	 naturally	 recognised	 them.	 Listening,	 deeply,	 not	 just	 hearing	 but	
contemplating	what	was	said.	But	Discernment?	
	
As	the	Jesuits	were	heavily	engaged	in	the	organising	of	this	event,	we	received	in	the	
assembly	package	information	on	St	Igantius’	Examen,	which	I	used	to	‘crack’	the	words.		
Listening,	deeply,	not	just	hearing	but	contemplating	what	was	said.	Each	time	a	person	
spoke	I	listened	intently	to	the	words	and	examined	what	was	not	said.	I	applied	a	kind	
of	contemplative	listening.	But	the	most	wonderful	word	of	the	two	was	Discernment.	
Not	con-cern	but	dis-cern.	I	admit	to	using	Mr	and	Ms	Google	to	help	me	with	the	Latin	
root	of	cern	and	finding	it	meant	to	separate	or	to	divide.		However,	my	use	of	the	word	
was	 –	 to	 think	 deeply	 about	 what	 was	 said,	 have	 patience	 in	 my	 interpretation	
(understanding),	attain	a	clear	knowledge	before	I	acted	-	responded.	Often	my	thoughts	
were	not	clear	enough	and	I	chose	not	to	respond	(have	patience	with	my	idea	to	grow	
before	 acting).	 This	 was	 for	 me	 an	 enormous	 valuable	 practice.	 It	 gave	 me	 much	
satisfaction	(silence	is	golden).		
	
With	this	in	mind,	I	participated	with	a	different	attitude.		And	my	heart	and	mind	were	
being	filled.		I	noticed	as	was	requested	by	the	phenomenal	organisers	that	in	our	groups	
we	 should	 act	 with	 respect	 and	 give	 everybody	 time.	 After	 each	 group	member	 had	
spoken,	we	took	time	before	responding	with	our	own	input.		It	worked	favourably	for	
me	in	the	two	groups	I	participated	in.		
	
The	near	400	participants	were	in	groups	of	12	to	15.	When	grouped,	we	sat	in	a	circle	
and	worked	within	one	of	 the	six	 themes	established	by	 the	 first	 round	 replies	of	 the	
Plenary	Council	2020.		The	themes	were	printed	over	six	weeks	in	our	weekly	Newsletter	
starting	25	August	with	the	last	theme	29	September	by	our	Jeanne.	Thank	you,	Jeanne	
for	the	mentions.	
	
On	day	one,	before	we	were	sent	to	work,	Lana	Turvey-Collins	and	Fr	Noel	Connally	spoke	
with	great	insights.	Fr	Noel	was	very	inspiring	and	gave	us	an	illuminating	talk	with	fun	
comments	 included.	 	 Lana	 and	 Fr	 Noel	 are	 both	members	 of	 the	 Plenary	 Organising	
Committee.		
After	a	lunch	with	massive	bread	rolls	and	wraps	plus	luke	warm	coffee,	we	heard	from	
Br	 Ian	 Cribb	 on	 the	 Value	 of	 Discernment.	 Wonderful	 speech,	 long	 but	 worthy	
information.	 His	 PowerPoint	 presentation	 will	 be	 posted	 on	 the	 Plenary	 Council’s	
website.	For	this	I’m	glad	as	the	information	was	too	much	for	my	head	to	consume	in	the	
time	 available	 and	 it	 was	worthy	 of	 Discernment	 -	 double	 pun,	 sorry	 could	 not	 help	
myself.	After	this	download	to	memory,	we	spent	40	minutes	with	words	and	advice	from	
Patrick	 Heard	 giving	 us	 the	 participants	 a	 tool	 box	 of	 information	 on	 Communal	
Discernment.	Again	long	but	necessary.	Mind	you	it	was	after	lunch.		



 
 

 

     Page 3     By Mogens Routhe Johansen 

 

The	process	is	not	easy	if	one	has	not	been	down	that	path	before.	I	was	lucky	my	training	
had	provided	me,	but	the	organisers	did	indeed	try	and	I	think	mostly	succeeded	in	giving	
us	participants	enough	tools	and	information	to	work	with	for	an	outcome	worthwhile.	
	
Now	finally,	some	said,	we	moved	into	our	work	groups	with	the	six	themes	collated	by	
the	Plenary	Council	(over	200,000	people	participated).	I	strongly	urge	parishioners	at	
Regna	Caeli	to	visit	the	website	plenarycouncil.catholic.org.au	but	use	Archbishop	Mark’s	
advice	Patience,	if	you	have	nerve.	
In	our	application	to	participate	I,	as	had	everybody,	selected	two	themes	of	most	interest.	
The	themes	I	worked	with	were	focused	on:	A	Christ-centred	Church	that	is:		Humble,	
Healing	and	Merciful	and	Joyful,	Hope-filled	and	Servant	Community.	
	
The	first	day	we	used	as	entry	to	our	participation	in	groups	the	prayer	“Jesus	Prays	in	
Gethsemane”	(Mathew	26:36-46).		
The	second	day	we	used	as	our	prayer	to	work	with	“The	Walk	to	Emmaus”	(Luke	24:13-
35).	
We	were	given,	in	both	sessions	with	the	group	2	Hours	and	20	minutes	to	give	‘group	
developed	ideas’	for	action	a)	nationally;	and	secondly	for	action	b)	locally.	
	
The	process	was	as	follows:	
The	prayer	had	been	read	aloud	twice	in	the	auditorium.	A	group	member	read	it	aloud	
again	in	the	group.	We	had	two	minutes	to	reflect	in	silence	on	how	we	felt	and	what	God	
was	telling	us	in	the	prayer.		We	shared	this	aloud	with	a	time	of	a	minute	or	so	each.	Then	
we	reflected	on	what	our	co-participants	had	said.			
“What	am	I	hearing	the	Holy	Spirit	is	saying	to	us?”	
In	the	next	process	section	5	we	wrote	down	what	we	felt	about	the	prayer	and	what	we	
had	heard	relating	to	the	theme.		
We	 then	 sat	 in	 the	 group	 and	 related	 to	 what	 would	 be	 ideas	 and	 their	 action	
(implementation)	to	what	had	emerged	in	the	group	on	a	national	as	well	as	local	level.	
We	all	found	it	hard	to	get	to	the	act	bit.	Ideas	flowed	well	and	aplenty.	The	groups	I	was	
in	managed	to	get	three	(3)	national	and	local	ideas	with	what	needed	to	take	place	for	
them	to	be	implemented.		
Each	group	finished	with	a	prayer.		
Before	finishing	we	shared	the	experience	of	Fruits	of	Communal	Discernment,	in	which	
we	received	the	Signs	of	‘The	Good	Spirit’	and	the	‘Signs	of	the	Bad	Spirit’.	
Concluding	 the	 assembly,	 Archbishop	Mark	 talked	 about	 the	 path	 forward;	 what	 the	
Bishops	of	Australia	will	work	with	after	Easter	2020.	
All	the	information	gathered	during	the	Brisbane	Assembly,	and	there	was	much,	is	being	
collated	by	12	writers	in	Sydney	and	will	be	part	of	what	the	Bishops	will	work	with	after	
Easter	2020.	
	
I	am	deeply	grateful	for	this	experience,	as	it	moved	something	inside	me.	The	Spirit	was	
present	in	my	time	with	the	Assembly.			
	
I	 am	 willing	 to	 give	 more	 feed-back	 of	 what	 took	 place	 during	 the	 Assembly	 should	
anybody	have	an	interest.				
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This is a schematic diagram of the Process we patiently followed during Group gatherings. 
	

	
What Happens after The Discernment Phase: 

 
Further extensive information can be found on: plenarycouncil.catholic.org.au 

Humbly and with Warm regards,  

Mogens Routhe Johansen 


